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November 10, 2022 

 

Oral Statement: 

 

I am addressing the Board this evening because there was no response to my email on Monday November 7 asking that 

six action items be placed on this evening’s agenda. Subsequently I am still requesting the items in that email be added 

to tonight’s agenda or the next Board of Selectman meeting.  

 

Last week my husband, Matt, and I met with First Selectman Tanner at length regarding the ongoing lawsuit issues, and 

then he and Matt spoke on the phone on Monday as a follow-up. While we very much appreciate any time or attention 

that is given to our case we also see a great value in transparency and having on the record discussions as well.  

 

Because my written statement regarding the action items is lengthy, and because I already read them out loud last night 

at the Fire Commissioners meeting, I will submit them in the form of a written statement in addition to the comments I 

have for the record this evening. 

 

Tonight, I want to simply plead with the members of the Board as humans. I want you to forget about our businesses for 

a second, I want you to forget about the lawsuit. I would like you to look at me in the eyes and see me as a person. I am 

a mother of two amazing young boys, I am a wife, daughter, granddaughter, aunt, friend, active community member 

and more.  

 

In addition to running our two businesses, raising two boys, navigating a pandemic and post pandemic complete 

economic disaster, I am the caregiver for my father and grandmother who both have dementia, I also look after my 84-

year-old grandfather and my mother who has a serious autoimmune disease.  

 

I’m not here looking for sympathy on my personal situation BUT when you factor in all the curve balls life throws at 

someone and THEN you throw in two frivolous lawsuits (it’s important to remember here this is not the first lawsuit that 

was brought against us by the Brooklyn Fire District and the East Brooklyn Fire Department) then you add in the 83 days 

that the Department members blocked our back parking lot access, then go ahead throw in all the times the police were 

called, when our building permits were pulled, the revenue lost due to losing our parking space and lot (and more), all 

the gobs and gobs of money that flows right into the pockets of all the lawyers involved in this, and on and on… 

 

We have not one single clue what the goal of the Brooklyn Fire District/EBFD was went they started this 

harassment/lawsuit against us, nor what it still is today. But if the goal was to completely ruin our lives, then I am here 

tonight on public record to formally announce that they have succeeded.  

 

We are completely done – to be specific: I actually used the words “dead inside” in therapy the other day. I have 

sufficiently reached the part in this trauma where I don’t even want to die anymore because I’m walking around dead 

inside every god damn day.  

 

Owning The Ice Box had been a dream of mine for over twenty years. Now that dream is an absolute nightmare.  

 

I will leave you tonight with the same message I gave Austin Tanner last week: Please just let us go. Help us wake up 

from this nightmare. We can’t even sell our property and leave because of pending suit. We can’t run from town under 
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the cover of darkness because they have us in a position where we literally can’t leave even if we want to. We are being 

held hostage here in the unrelenting purgatory of this never-ending lawsuit.   

 

The last thing I want to mention before I give up my time is regarding our liquor license at the shops. I am assuming that 

you all know that we applied for and were approved for a Provisional Liquor Permit by all pertinent departments in the 

Town of Brooklyn, as well as the State of Connecticut. 

 

Now we have now been assigned a hearing in Hartford on December 8, because the Brooklyn Fire District President, 

William Wheaton Sr., has opposed our permit on the basis that we do not have enough parking. Yesterday we discussed 

this new development with our property attorney. Unfortunately, due to the nature of liquor license cases we must hire 

a specialized attorney for that hearing. We consulted him today. Oddly enough he was already familiar with the lawsuit 

against us and described it as a collateral attack on our business that has zero to do with our liquor permit. Then he sent 

us a contact requiring a $2,000 retainer an invoice for the first $400 hour. 

 

Unlike the Brooklyn Fire District, we do not have $183,886 plus in combined bank accounts.   

 

That is all I have for tonight. I am respectfully asking that this statement, my written statement and supporting 

documents be entered into the public record for this meeting and I thank this Board for your time.  

 

 

WRITTEN STATEMENT 

 

Dear Board of Selectman: 

 Understanding that this statement is nearly identical to the one I read on the record last night I still feel as 

though it is important to have on the Board of Selectman’s meeting minutes. Please also reference the attached email 

that I sent First Selectman Austin Tanner regarding our request to add items to this meeting agenda. 

 

We are formally asking the BOS to act on the following items: 

 

 

Action item #1 

We are requesting the town follow up with the Brooklyn Fire District and or Attorney McCoy regarding 

our recent FOIA request to the Brooklyn Fire District, and the fact that they are a in fact a public agency 

who is required to comply with FOIA requests.  

Attorney McCoy states in part “It is the position of the Brooklyn Fire District, Inc. that it is not a public 

agency as defined by FOIA, required to produce the documents which you requested.” (full email 

attached) 

 

a. We contest that claim and say: The Brooklyn Fire District is a Special Taxing District.  

The “Independent Special Taxing Districts in the State of Connecticut” document states that  

(page 10 attached)  

“The full gamut of freedom of information statues apply to special districts.” 

 

b. In addition, the Brooklyn Fire Districts own by-laws state:  
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Section 2. 

“The district board’s duties, which are required for operation and management of the district, 

are set forth in these by-laws and pertaining to resolution of the General Assembly of the State 

of Connecticut… 

and 

Section 3.  

“The District Board Shall abide by all resolutions passed by the General Assembly of the State of 

Connecticut.” 

 

*These are from the 2021 by-laws since the 2022 do not appear to be filed with the town hall 

yet.    

 

 

 

c. It should also be noted that Attorney McCoy uses a different name and mailing address nearly every 

time he writes about or files documents on behalf of the Brooklyn Fire District. In this particular 

email he references to them as the Brooklyn Fire District, Inc. which is an organization that does not 

exist.  

 

 

Action item #2 

Town of Brooklyn to follow up with Attorney Rule regarding October 26, 2022 EBFD Facebook post where Chief 

Pepin wrote (in part):  

“This Fire Department was placed on this lawsuit illegally. Department by-laws were not followed, 

and an attorney was hired to represent the department by past leadership with no vote by the 

membership. Per our department by-laws the Fire Chief has no authority to conduct business on 

behalf of the fire department. The only representative with that authority is the department 

president. Again, the department members did not vote to be placed on this lawsuit. The Brooklyn 

Fire District and the East Brooklyn Fire Department are two separate entities. 

 

The EBFD can perform its own action here action item regarding the statement above. They can request that 

they be discharged from Attorney McCoy’s representation of their department in the lawsuit.  

 

Action item #3 

The town of Brooklyn to follow up conversation/action regarding our lengthily discussion last week with Fire 

Marshal Doug Kramer regarding the validity of the “Fire Lane” on the easement as well as the “No Parking Fire 

Lane” signs on South Main Street.  

 

Action item #4 

Because so much erroneous information is coming from the Brooklyn Fire District Matt also asked First Selectman 

Tanner to act per Chapter 99 Section 7-195 Consolidation of Governments to work towards consolidating the Brooklyn 

Fire District with the Town of Brooklyn. This statute allows the larger body of government to absorb special taxing 
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districts, specifically. It can be accomplished at a town meeting with a 2/3 vote. This is how to start the process of 

dissolving the special taxing district at the town level.  
 

Sec. 7-195. Consolidation of governments. (a) As used in this section and sections 7-196 to 7-201, inclusive, “unit of local government” means a town or political 

subdivision thereof and “political subdivision” means a city, borough or district within a town. 

(b) The consolidation of the government of any town with the government or governments of one or more political subdivisions therein shall be effected in the manner 

hereinafter prescribed. A proposal to consolidate setting forth the units of local government to be consolidated may be adopted by a majority vote of the entire membership 
of the legislative body of any unit of local government or, when the legislative body is the town meeting, by a majority vote of those present and voting. Upon adoption 

of such proposal, a copy thereof shall be transmitted to the legislative body of each other unit of local government included in the proposed consolidation, which legislative 

body shall, within thirty days of the adoption of the proposal, accept or reject the proposal. Acceptance shall be by resolution adopted by at least a majority vote of the 

entire membership of the legislative body of each such other unit or, when the legislative body is the town meeting, by a majority vote of those present and voting, a copy 

of which resolution shall forthwith be filed with the town clerk. 

(c) In addition to the method of initiating a consolidation set forth above, such action may also be initiated by petition. Such petition shall set forth the units of local 

government to be consolidated and shall be signed by not less than ten per cent of the electors of each political subdivision included in the proposed consolidation and by 

not less than ten per cent of the electors of the town, if any, residing outside the boundaries of any such political subdivision; provided, if a lesser number of signatures 

on such petition is required by any existing special act, such number shall be sufficient for the purposes of this section. Prior to the obtaining of any signatures on such 

petition, a copy thereof shall be filed with the town clerk and a period of ninety days from the date of such filing shall be allowed for the obtaining of the required 
signatures. Within not more than ninety days from the filing of the copy of the petition with the town clerk, the signed petition shall be filed with the town clerk, who 

shall proceed forthwith to determine its sufficiency by comparing the names thereon with those contained in the registry list  of the town and shall certify its sufficiency 

or insufficiency to the presiding officer of the legislative body of the town; provided a separate petition may be signed by the electors of each political subdivision included 

within the proposed consolidation and by the electors residing outside the boundaries of any such political subdivision, in which case the clerk of each such political 

subdivision shall determine the sufficiency of the petition so far as such political subdivision is concerned and shall certify such sufficiency or insufficiency to the clerk 
of the town, who shall transmit the certification to the presiding officer of the legislative body of the town. 

(1957, P.A. 465, S. 9; 1971, P.A. 55; P.A. 80-474, S. 1, 4.) 

 

 

 

A note to the Board that is not relevant to the lawsuit but we feel is equally important:  

Earlier this year it was brought to our attention by a town employee that current fire department building was located 

outside of the Brooklyn Fire District. After learning this we looked into the meeting minutes and such to see how the 

District was allowed to purchase property outside of the district back in 2003. When we couldn’t find anything on the 

minutes or a record of a mortgage ourselves, so we inquired with the town clerk. Her response is as follows: 

  

“Unless it’s under a different name, there’s no record of a mortgage or release under Brooklyn Fire District 

recorded on the land records.” 

 

We bring this up as concerned citizens since there are strict laws governing the bonding of public buildings. Even if 

everything with the District is on the up and up, the fact alone that the documents are not easily accessible in records 

for the public to review or to be found by the town Clerk is alarming.  

 

 

 

I could go on all night with all the things we have uncovered, and we have shared all of this already with the First 

Selectman. But the fact of the matter is that in the best interest of this  Board of Selectman, the Fire Commission and 

the Town of Brooklyn to take a deep dive into the Brooklyn Fire District to make sure that they are in compliance with all 

policies and procedures set forth by the State of Connecticut.  

 

I am asking you here tonight to be the people to take that dive.  
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I have attached nine pages of documents in support of this statement and ask that they be entered into the public 

record in their entirety along with this two-page statement I will email them all to the recording secretary.  

 

Thank you for your time.  
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